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Blackford regretted his words the moment after he spoke. He had not
intended to make such an admission. Angered by his father-in-law's sharp
questions, he had struck back in the only way he knew.

That it was a contemptible thing to do, he did not consider. Reubens's
bullying words probed him, the searching interrogations confused him,
until at length he lost the iron self-control with which he had come to
the interview.

He had not expected it to be easy. He knew Reubens too well for that.
President of the Cahaba Coal and Iron Company, secure in the power of
his millions, Reubens took interference from no one, and from a
subordinate it was incredible.

For Blackford had interfered, had done it with calculation. He had
planned to speak out coolly the accomplished fact of Alice Reubens's
marriage to himself, expecting that it would disarm the ruthless old
ironmaster.

Blackford's nerves had tightened when he received the summons from his
own desk in the superintendent of mines' office to Reubens's private
suite on the floor above. That moment was the crisis of the game he had
set out to play. Clothed in an impassivity he had told himself nothing
could shake, he had gone to the meeting, if not with confidence, at
least without misgiving.

He was cynically sure of his plan. There would be a storm, but he knew
Reubens's worship of Alice and was confident of getting what he wanted.

But he had overestimated his own strength. He had been trapped, his
words twisted, his pride outraged; so he had spoken the heartless words,
distinctly, quietly, in spite of the rage that shook him inwardly. A
moment later as he saw the triumph in Reubens's gaze he was sorry, but
it was too late.

To Reubens, Blackford's cool assurance was salt in the wound which had
been opened by his daughter's announcement the night before. That an
obscure clerk in his own office should have dared to do this was
inconceivable, fantastic.

But Reubens wasted no time now in useless passion. He had set out to
seek a remedy for a situation he did not like. Now, having found it, he
nodded in satisfaction.

"I knew it was true, but I never thought you would admit it," he said
quietly.

Blackford did not answer for a moment. His anger chilled and he braced
himself for a blow.

"You underrate your powers, sir," he said finally. "You bring me in here
with every advantage yours, you bully me, you browbeat me—what could
you expect? You could make one admit anything."

"You have admitted enough," the older man retorted. Chewing an unlighted
cigar, he stared at Blackford appraisingly. But Blackford's face, its
pallor accentuated by his black hair, was a mask. The ironmaster flung
his cigar into a waste-basket and spoke savagely:

"Well! Say something! What about it?"

"There doesn't seem much for me to say, sir. You seem perfectly able to
say it all yourself."

"You're damned right I am," Reubens grunted. "And it's going to be to
the point. It's a good thing I got back when I did."

Reubens whirled his chair, heaved to his feet, and padded over to a
curtained alcove.

"Come out, Alice," he said, his tone suddenly tender. "You see, it's
just as I told you. You heard."

The girl came from behind the curtains, putting out a groping hand that
Reubens caught. She swayed for an instant and then went to the chair her
father indicated. Her words came with difficulty:

"Yes, Dad, it's as you told me."

Her voice was low, the tones blurred.

"Well, are you convinced?" her father demanded.

She bent her head. "I am convinced," she replied.

There was regret in her tone, but no anger. The cadence of her voice was
deliberate, as if she were holding herself in check.

"I should have known," she added. She seemed to be considering herself
rather than any one else in the room, her chin in her hands, her eyes on
the floor.

Blackford knew now the cause of the triumph in Reubens's face. His angry
words had burned the bridge. There could be no going back. Reubens broke
the silence, speaking to his daughter.

"You've heard your husband of a week admit that he married you only for
what you could bring him. He stole you while I was away. And you told me
last night that he was the finest man in the world!" A shiver was Alice
Blackford's only admission that she heard. "The thing to do now," her
father continued, "is to get you out."

For the first time, Alice looked up, her brown eyes filled with tears.
"But, father," she said. "I can't——"

"Oh, yes, you can. There is always a way. And with his kind it is no
mystery. Although up to now I have avoided blackmailers."

Alice shrank at the word. "You don't think that, do you?"

"You heard what he said. It is his idea, not mine. Blackmail isn't a
pretty word, but that's what it is."

He took a checkbook from his desk, inked a pen and held it poised. He
looked at Blackford in ironic politeness. "How much shall I make this
for, sir?"

Blackford made no sign.

Alice broke the tension with outflung arms. "Oh, Warren! And I trusted
you so!" she cried. "Why did you?"

Reubens swept her into his arms and strove to comfort her. "There!
There! Honey. Never mind. Daddy will get you out of it. You ought to
have told me ... there ... Daddy's right behind you as he always has
been."

Alice, quieted, sat back in her chair, biting her lips. She was near the
breaking point. Blackford knew it and marveled at her courage. He sat up
and, leaning forward, began speaking slowly, weighing his words.

"Put up your checkbook, Mr. Reubens," he said, and paused, painfully
striving for the phrases he needed. "I don't blame you for feeling as
you do. I'm not very proud of myself right now. Whatever I may be and
do, I have no illusions about myself."

"No one else will have very long," interjected Reubens.

For an instant Blackford looked toward Alice; his eyes appealed for
understanding. But she turned away.

"Well!" Reubens urged harshly. "Say what you have to say!"

"It's foolish to play a game with all your cards on the table," said
Blackford quietly. "But I am going to do it. I don't think you'll
understand. I know you won't sympathize. You couldn't. Did you ever want
anything badly? So badly you felt you would sell your soul for it and
think it a good bargain? And you knew you couldn't get it? You knew it
was hopeless?" Blackford was staring straight before him. "You don't
remember it, of course, but you brought me to Pittsburgh. Do you recall
your trip over the Alabama coal fields before you decided to buy in down
there? You picked me up then. I was just a kid and slaving to put myself
through school. I never did understand why you should have bothered with
me. You forgot me as soon as it was done. I jumped at the chance to come
East with you. I forgot about school. I thought it would be better than
any school could be. I was crazy to get somewhere."

"You never told me that," Alice interrupted, a queer note in her voice.

"No," Blackford agreed.

"Go on! Go on!" prompted Reubens.

"Let him tell it his own way, Daddy," said Alice.

"That was twelve years ago," Blackford observed. "A long time. I worked
hard when I came to Pittsburgh. I studied hard. I saved money and put
myself through a technical school at nights. I already knew the
practical things. The books didn't come easy, but I learned them. And
then I found out something. I found that work didn't count. One must
attract attention to get ahead. If you are known, things come your way.
If you aren't known, you haven't a chance. At least, that is the way it
seemed to me."

"I find this interesting," observed Reubens suavely. "Go on."

"I don't say that men who couldn't do the work were pushed up,"
Blackford resumed. "They were all good men, but no better than I was and
not nearly so experienced. I wondered why I never got a chance. Then I
saw it was because I wasn't known and they were. I was an out-lander,
and when I got to be chief clerk to the superintendent of the mining
division, I stayed there. I watched them go up. Drake was made director
of blast furnaces because he was a nephew of the chief engineer. Hawkins
is at the head of the by-products division because he went to college
with the operating vice-president. I ought to have had both places. It
was that way for six years. They were known and I was not. I was simply
a good clerk. I guess I thought about it too much. I didn't have much
else. I stood it as long as I could and then I made up my mind to do
something. I would become known. One night I was working late when
my ... your ... she ... came in looking for you. She ... was kind. That
night ... I wondered. You went to Alabama ... so ..."

Blackford's voice trailed off into silence and Reubens sat up abruptly.

"Rot!" he declared. "I know your kind, Blackford. I know what is wrong
with you. You never thought of anybody or anything but yourself. You
couldn't give anything unless you could see where you would get Shylock
interest for it." He laughed scornfully. "You've got to give. Do that
and the jobs will take care of themselves." He paused for a moment and
then went on. "And so you sneaked into my home and stole my daughter.
Well, now that you are known, what do you want?"
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Blackford did not reply at once. He seemed to be debating whether it
were worth while trying to explain further.

"I'd like a chance to handle a mine," he said at last. "I never have,
but I know I can do it. I'm tired of the city."

Reubens considered thoughtfully, and Blackford was surprised at his
ready acquiescence when he said:

"Very well. We've a working down in Alabama without a superintendent.
You'd like to go there?"

Blackford nodded. "I'd rather go to Alabama than anywhere else. It's
where I came from."

"You can go down there. It's a good way off and that will be an excuse
to send Alice to Europe. At the end of a year a divorce can be
arranged."

Blackford again nodded assent, but Alice interposed for the first time.

"We can discuss that later, Daddy," she said quietly. "Now I would like
to talk to my husband—alone."

"What can you have to say to him?" demanded her father. "I should think
you'd never want to see him again."

Alice's voice was a little weary. "But I do want to speak to him."

"All right," assented Reubens reluctantly, rising, "but be careful." He
walked to the door and paused, glancing back uneasily. "Don't be too
long," he admonished and was gone.

Alice settled herself in her chair, smoothing her skirt over slim
knees. She looked at her husband with a twisted smile. "Well, are you
satisfied?"

Blackford winced. There was pathos in her courage. "Don't say that,
Alice," he begged. "You didn't hear it all."

"I heard enough," she answered. "Your words were very definite."

"But I wasn't myself. You know what I have been through. Surely, after
the days we have spent together, you can't think I——"

"That's the terrible part of it. That is just what I do think."

There was no bitterness in her voice, only great sadness. It seemed to
Blackford she would have spoken so of some one dead. And he recognized
that to her he was worse than dead. It galled him to appear contemptible
in her eyes.

"You kept me here to say that?" he asked finally.

"No, not for that," Alice said with a half-shake of her head, and fell
to smoothing her skirt again. Her lips curved into lines of pain. "You
say you are disillusioned. So am I, and I think my illusions are the
hardest to lose. To think that you were laughing at me all the time!"

"Oh, but I never laughed at you. I could not have——" he began, but she
stopped him.

"How could you have helped it? All the time you were thinking, 'Isn't
she easy?' You were right. I was easy. I told my father you only needed
a chance. That is what I thought of you. I believed in you. I gave
myself to you. I held nothing back. And you were only using me!"

Blackford saw her eyes fill as she fought to choke back the sobs. He
leaned forward, but she drew away from his touch. "Alice, if you will
listen," he said beseechingly; "when you will listen, I have something
to say. I can explain ... all this. Things aren't ... aren't ... I'm not
as bad ... I was angry ..."

"But remember what you said," she interposed. "I can't forget that. You
might have been angry, but you were speaking the truth. You spoke the
truth because you thought it would hurt my father."

Blackford's words stumbled on his tongue. She was right. He had meant
what he had said, but he had not meant to say it.

"Do you remember the day on the river, the second day after we were
married, when I dreamed aloud for you?" Alice asked. "I thought it was
so wonderful to have somebody interested in me, just because I was
myself and not because I was Forest Reubens's daughter. You remember I
told you it was the first time such a thing had happened to me. It was
true. And you said you were interested in me, not because of who I was,
but because of what I was behind my eyes. I believed you, but you were
lying. And there are so many times when you have lied. I know it now.
You owe me something, Warren."

"What?" asked Blackford eagerly. "What can I do? I'll do anything."

"You said that before. I wonder if you mean it more now than you did."

"Don't be so sweeping," Blackford pleaded, and then stopped in disgust
at himself. He would play the hypocrite no longer. He owed it to her not
to pretend. He was not in love with her, but he longed to shield her
from himself.

He loathed himself for the thought of his whole plan. It had seemed
different when he had made it. Then he had not thought Alice would know.
He had not meant to hurt her. Blackford clung to that thought as she
spoke again.

"You are wondering why I kept you here. I know you want to get away. I
would not have asked you to stay if it had not been for something my
father said. He is planning to send me abroad and speaks about a
divorce. There isn't going to be any divorce. And I'm not going to
Europe."

"Then what are you going to do?"

Alice looked at him steadily. She drew a long breath. "I am going to
Alabama with you."

"But—but—you can't do that!" Blackford cried.

"Why not?"

"Why, because you can't! With things as they are? You've just said you
hated me. You——"

"I didn't say I hated you—yet."

"But you do. You can't go with me."

"I know you don't want me, that I will be in the way, but I am going
just the same."

"But—but—I don't even know where I am to live."

"That doesn't matter. I would as soon go one place as another. I can't
stay here."

"Why not? Your father doesn't—blame you."

Alice's emotion slipped the leash for a moment and she spoke rapidly,
the words tumbling out.

"Of course he doesn't! That isn't it at all. I am not going to stay here
and have them begin to whisper and then to talk.... The newspapers ...
stories ... I just couldn't! No one but Daddy is going to know what a
mistake I have made. There isn't going to be any divorce and I won't
stay here. That leaves only Alabama—and you."

"You don't know what you are saying," Blackford rejoined crisply. "You
have never lived in a mining camp. You have had luxury all your life.
You have never suffered isolation or loneliness——"

"But I have, both of them. Many times. I will not be lonely. You need
not be afraid," she warned, a hint of contempt in her voice. "I am not
going because I love you."

"Now at least do me justice," said Blackford. "I suppose that is the
last thing I should expect, but don't make me any worse than I am. I
wasn't thinking of that at all."

"I saw it in your eyes!" exclaimed Alice. "You need not worry. I shan't
annoy you. I may not have any pride so far as you are concerned, but I
have about other people. That's why I am going."

"What will your father say?"

"He will object, of course," Alice answered wearily. Her strength was
going fast. "He will not approve, but I can manage him. He'll know how I
feel"—with a sudden rush of sobs to her throat—"he always knows how I
feel."

"I've no objection to your going if you really want to," Blackford said,
"but let's not have any misunderstanding. I don't know what conditions I
shall find. Your father isn't going to pick anything easy for me. I
don't want you blaming me afterward for taking you down there."

"I shall not blame you, no matter what happens."

"Then," Blackford assured her, "as soon as your father tells me where to
go, you will know." He hesitated and stammered. "I will do my best to
make up to you for ... things ... Alice," he said. "Shall I still call
you ... Alice?"

She moved her head indifferently. "Call me what you choose. There is one
thing more. We'll have to live in the same house. Because you do not
love me and ... and ... well, because we are as we are, there is no
need of our living a cat-and-dog life. We need not be petty." She
paused, considering. "I shall try to make a home for you. At least, I
shall keep a house for you to live in. I am not doing this for you. If I
still loved you, I think going with you would be the last thing I would
do."

Blackford moved uneasily. "There isn't much I can say," he began. "I can
only show by my actions how I feel." Alice was not looking at him, but
was gazing out of the window again. Blackford paused. "Do you know
anything of your father's plans?" he asked finally, when it seemed she
would not break the silence.

"No," answered his wife, with a pathetic little smile. "You see, this
was only told me to-day."

"What will you do in the mean time?"

"I shall stay at home—at my father's house, I mean. I—I could not go
back to the apartment."

"Then I am dismissed?"

"You may go if you like," she assented, and he passed out of the door,
carrying with him the picture of her figure huddled in the big chair,
her head thrown back as if her strength was exhausted.
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Alice was alone in the dim library of her father's home when he came in
quietly. Only the flickering blaze in the wide chimney lighted her face
fitfully. She had refused lights.

The passing of the days had not made her trouble easier to bear, nor
could she turn her mind to other things. She had recovered from her
first numb dismay and now the corrosive of anger was eating at her
heart.

Her face in the shadows was wan under her father's eyes as he moved up
the room. He held his fingers to the blazing coals and eyed her keenly.
Reubens, for the first time, had found himself unable to comfort his
daughter, unable to get her to relax and weep out her sorrow.

"You ought to have lights in here, young fellow," he said.

"I didn't want them. I can think better like this."

"That's just why you should have them. You are doing too much thinking.
You need something to do besides think."

"What else can I do?" she asked

"That is what I want to speak of. Can you talk with me yet? I shall not
hurt you more than I can help. But we must decide. Are you still
determined to go with your ... him?"

Alice nodded and a slight animation came into her manner. "I am. There
isn't any use in going over that any more, Daddy. You see how it is
here. I should go mad if I stayed."

Her father grunted. "I can understand your reasons if I cannot
sympathize with them. You know what you are doing? I shall not always be
able to stand between you and ... things, if you leave me."

"I'll face what I must. When will you know where I am going?"

"I know now. Have known all along, but I wouldn't tell you because I
hoped you would change your mind."

"You should have known me better than that. Whose daughter am I?"

Reubens covered one of her listless hands with his own massive fingers.
"Mine. And always will be. Never forget it. Promise."

Alice stooped and laid her lips on his fingers. "As if I could! And
where am I going?"

"I shall send him to Cahaba. Day after to-morrow. Does that mean
anything to you?"

"No. Should it?"

"Cahaba is not a place I would choose for my daughter's home. But I
can't help myself. I want you to remember that when you get down there.
Remember that everything I have done and shall do is for you and for
your happiness. You will find yourself in a strange world. And when you
want to come home, I shall be waiting. It will be lonely for me."

Alice kissed him. "I know it will, Daddy. And I'm sorry. But I can't do
any other way either. I want you to forgive me. You understand! Don't
you? Please, please do!"

Reubens patted her gravely. "Never mind. Whether I do or not, I love you
just the same. Now one other thing. Will you tell him or shall I?"

"You, please, Daddy. I don't want to see him until I go to the station.
And I don't want you to go with me. I would rather tell you good-bye
here. Alone."

Blackford had not been happy as he waited for the orders that would
plunge him into a contest against the Cahaba Coal and Iron Company. He
was not afraid or reluctant; he strained for the struggle. It was the
thought of his wife as he had seen her last that haunted him. If he
could only make up to her the pain he had caused! Waiting now in the
vast railroad station, he pondered his course.

After all, love was not so important, he told himself cynically. He had
done without it thus far. His wife's respect, however, was a different
thing. Having lost it, he began to attach value to it. Blackford all his
life had cared little for what others thought of him, but this was
strangely different. What Alice thought of him did matter.

Blackford was not in love with his wife. He did not want to be in love
with any one. But the thought that he could do no wrong in her eyes had
been comforting. He knew he was not the finest man in the world, but
that she should think so had been sweet.

Something of this was in his face as he watched Alice leave the Reubens
automobile at the entrance to the station and come toward him. He had
half-expected her father to come with her, but she was alone, with no
one to tell her good-bye, except the chauffeur, who touched his cap,
changed gears with a noisy crash, and drove away. To Blackford,
watching, the loneliness of the trim figure was pathetic. He went
quickly toward her with a silent resolution. He had done harm enough; he
would do no more.

"We have ten minutes," he told her. "Would you like to stroll about or
to get on the car?"

"Let's get on," she answered, and added whimsically: "I've crossed the
river and I don't want to look back." They found their seats in silence.

It was a strange journey for Blackford, the long trip from Pittsburgh to
Cincinnati, from Cincinnati to Birmingham, and from Birmingham to Cahaba
over the Mineral. He found himself wondering at his wife's calm
unconcern, her casual friendliness, her apparent forgetfulness of all
that had passed. Most of all he wondered at the intangible barrier she
raised between them.

He strove by incessant attention to her comfort to establish a closer,
less impersonal relation. He wondered at times if Alice realized she was
being made love to, subtly, very carefully. Not that Blackford loved
her—he was still honest enough with himself to admit that—but he was
offering the counterfeit and hoping to make it so nearly like the
genuine she would not know.

He wondered if she knew. Sometimes he thought she did and was quietly
enjoying his discomfort. Watching sidewise, he sometimes caught her eyes
on him, her face lighted for an instant by quizzical amusement.
Blackford wondered if she was laughing at him.

They spent much of their time on the observation car. Mostly in silence,
but breaking occasionally into desultory conversation, they watched the
landscape unreel behind them. Blackford's efforts to talk were sometimes
successful, sometimes not. She was quite passive. If he suggested a
stroll through the train, she went with him without protest; if he
thought she would enjoy a nap, she submitted while he made her
comfortable with pillows and magazines; if he proposed the observation
platform, there was no demur.

As they were approaching Chattanooga, the last beams of the sun lighted
the towering sides of Signal Mountain and threw into relief the white
spires of the battle-field monuments. Leaning over the railing, Alice
gazed eagerly up at the heights and then down to the gigantic Moccasin
Bend of the Tennessee. Blackford watched the sweeping lines of the firm
chin, the odd curve of the lips and the chiseled nose. But when he
spoke, waving a hand toward the summit, her eyes were cold.

"See that rock way up yonder, the one that looks as if it was just about
to tumble down the mountain?" he asked. "That is Umbrella Rock, and
standing on it you can see seven States on a clear day."

"Yes."

Her answer, as usual, invited no response, but he kept on. "I am pretty
familiar with this country through here. Years ago, when I was just a
youngster, we traced the Cahaba vein of coal to its source and it took
us up among these hills. We used to come to Chattanooga once or twice a
week. I've tramped all over Lookout Mountain." He glanced at his wife to
find her looking again at the huge peak. Half to himself, he continued.
"It is like getting home to see these red hills. I was raised in them."
His voice took on unusual animation as a new thought struck him. "How
would you like to stop in Chattanooga and go over the mountains?"

Alice looked from the peak to the Bend and then to Blackford. "Would not
that be lingering by the wayside? Aren't you eager to get to Cahaba?"

"Yes, I am," he said. "But I thought maybe you would like to see Lookout
Mountain. Most Eastern people do when they come down here."

Alice laughed briefly. "Their mission is different from mine. I don't
think I could do justice to the mountain. Aren't you spending a great
deal more time than necessary in thinking what I would like?"

Blackford winced. "What do you mean?"

"When I decided to come to Alabama with you, I knew just what I was
doing. I did not do it blindly. You need not feel the slightest
obligation to look after me. I can do that myself, or, if I can't, Daddy
has hired people who can. You look out for yourself." There was a hint
of her father in her voice. "You need it more than I. I should be
careful if I were you."

After a moment's silence, Blackford spoke: "You said we were not to
bicker. Aren't we in danger of doing it? Suppose we talk of other
things."

"Very well." Indifferently. "What, for instance?"

"We might consider what we are to do when we get to Cahaba. We are
pretty close now to Birmingham and it is only forty miles from there."

"Do you know anything of the place?"

"Only what I was able to get from the files in the office. Your father
said the superintendent's house is maintained furnished. I shall get
along all right, but what of you?"

"I have told you not to worry about me. That is my concern."

"You can't get servants in Cahaba if it is anything like mining camps
were when I left Alabama."

Alice laughed. "I'm not going to have any servant. I can get along."

Puzzled and rebuffed, Blackford lapsed into silence. Strange, he mused,
that he should find himself considering his wife more than the
opportunity he had bought so dearly. He was more interested in the soft
body, reclining in the chair so close to him that a faint perfume was
wafted to his nostrils, than in Cahaba. Strange that one's desires
should change so suddenly. Of what was she thinking? Would she ever
again give herself as freely as she had done? He had had such a chance
for happiness and had tossed it so lightly away! He had been blind and
now he was dumb, his lips sealed by his own words. But were they sealed?
She had believed before. If he told her the truth and asked, not for
justice, but for mercy, she might listen. If she did ...

The hours flicked by unnoticed. He was aroused by an exclamation from
Alice, who was leaning out and staring ahead where the sky glared for
miles. "What is that?" she asked, struck by the beauty of the far light.

Blackford glanced at his watch. It was nearly midnight. "Those are the
blast furnaces at Birmingham. We are due there in twenty minutes. We
change trains there, you know. We'll either have to go to a hotel or
take the Coal Special over the Mineral at two-thirty. That would put us
into Cahaba at seven in the morning. But you don't want to do that. You
are tired and would not want to travel all night. There aren't any
sleepers on the Mineral. They just hook a passenger coach behind the
coal cars. We had better go to a hotel."

"But I don't want to go to a hotel!" cried Alice. "I had much rather go
out to-night on the train. I like traveling at night. I don't mind
sitting up. Besides, I had much rather get to Cahaba in the morning. It
is so depressing to reach any place at night."

So, when they reached Birmingham, he bustled her into a taxicab and to
the Mineral depot far over on the North Side.

Alice gazed eagerly about her when she had settled into her seat in the
dilapidated passenger coach in the deserted train shed. Her interest was
undampened by the red plush cushions, the ghastly light from the gas
lamps, or the dozen men sprawled about in various attitudes of slumber,
mouths open, snoring. Her nostrils contracted at the unmistakable
burned-sugar odor of corn whisky mingled with strong tobacco.

In an instant, Blackford had a window up and the fresh, cool air pouring
in. Seeing that the light in her eyes annoyed her, he prevailed on a
surly flagman to lower it, leaving that end of the car in semi-darkness.
He quelled by the mere force of his gaze the antics of two men who
threatened to become boisterous.

Alice never forgot that journey in the cool April night. Years
afterward, she was to know it so well that she could guess her location
by the curves, but now it was all new. The peace of the low green hills,
with their mysterious glades in half-light from the full moon, entered
her soul. The Mineral ran along the shoulder of Red Mountain for miles,
while below stretched the valley. In her nostrils was the fresh, green
fragrance of pines.

The train climbed on a steady grade, finally to reach the summit and
plunge triumphantly over the divide. Here a new set of wonders was
revealed when the lonely farmhouses came into view; little ugly
log-cabins, with tumbled-down outbuildings, infinitely more appealing
than the neat countryside of her own Pennsylvania.

Her face revealed her thoughts and Blackford grew a little easier. At
least, she would not hate the country. He, too, was drinking in the
scene, long ago familiar. This was his home, and his heavy heart lifted
a little as he listened to catch the song of the pines.

Almost before they knew it, daylight had come and with it the end of
their journey. Watching the colors of the sunrise, Alice was too
absorbed to notice that the train pulled around a jutting cliff that
overhung the tracks, slipped through a gap in the mountain, and came to
a panting stop. She lifted startled eyes, in which dreams still
lingered, to her husband as he rose.

"Come on," he said. "Here we are. This is Cahaba."
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Parsons Fain was chief of the safety department of the Cahaba Coal and
Iron Company. To those in its good graces, he was genial, good-natured,
heavily pleasant. Frowned upon, one saw another side. Forceful,
unscrupulous, brutal, even, when necessary, he was dominated by one
idea—fidelity to the Cahaba Company and to Reubens.

Reubens had made him. Fain had been a rising young lieutenant in the
Pittsburgh police department when he first came to the ironmaster's
attention. Both had been younger then, but both had given promise of the
men they were to be.

Reubens was already dreaming of the industrial empire he was to create
from the small beginnings of the Monongahela Steel Company and he
recognized in Fain a kindred spirit. Reubens was like that, able to pick
men with uncanny certainty. And he had chosen Fain unerringly, having in
mind for him the place he afterward created.

They knew each other, these two. Together they had come through the
fires of the financial revolution that left Reubens on the steps of the
throne he was afterward to occupy undisputed. And in his upward
progress, Fain had been at his shoulder.

Their relations were not those of executive and subordinate. They were
more personal, based on mutual esteem that had been hammered out on the
anvil of action. Fain was loyal with an unquestioning obedience that
Reubens found priceless, and in return the ironmaster shared liberally
of his wealth and power.

Ostensibly, Fain commanded the special police maintained by the Cahaba
Company to protect its holdings, to keep the peace among its employees,
and, sometimes, to administer its laws by a swift appeal to force.
Actually, he was much more than that. His duties did not stop with mere
policing. He was Reubens's confidential adviser with much wider
authority than his title gave him.

Reubens appraised Fain's cool judgment correctly, respected his untiring
patience, and was content to leave details to him. He told Fain what he
wanted and that was enough.

In their years together, Fain had done many things for Reubens which he
promptly forgot. But Reubens did not, and it was natural that now he
should turn to Fain. Only Fain could combine understanding with action,
and Reubens nodded gratefully as his friend came in and sat opposite
him.

Fain was a huge man who handled his body easily. His face was round, his
smile slow, his eyes brown, alert. With his bigness there was a
comforting stolidity about him. He seemed solid, with massive shoulders
and barrel-like chest above long legs.

There was nothing sinister about him; he had long since lost the
mannerisms and habits of thought of his police days. There was but one
incongruous note in the generously carved face, a scar that ran jaggedly
across his cheek from his temple to the angle of his jaw. It was a relic
of a long-past fight. In those days it had been necessary for him to use
his hands and he had never refused a challenge. Soon there had been none
to challenge him. But the scar was a reminder that men, seeing him,
never forgot. His face in repose was placid, comfortable, with only the
deep-set eyes to give the impression of an unasked question.

Fain looked at Reubens and squared himself mentally. Trouble there. The
old man's face showed it.

Reubens stirred the papers on his desk fretfully with both hands before
he spoke. His face was lined and there were pouches under his eyes. His
usual ruddy color was a mottled gray and one corner of his mouth
twitched. Fain read his face, but even he was surprised when Reubens
spoke.

"Fain, I want to break a man." He might have been asking for a box of
cigars, but Fain sensed the hard-bitted restraint under the words.

"It's been done before," he said soothingly. "Who is he?"

"It's not as easy as it sounds. I suppose I had better tell you all of
it. It's Blackford."

Fain drew his breath softly. So. Then there had been something in the
office gossip that had come to his ears. He had been incredulous,
because he knew Reubens.

"But he is your——"

"That's why I want to break him!"

Fain shrugged cautiously. "I never interfere in family matters if I can
keep out of them, but if you say so——"

Reubens pounded his desk. "Dammit! I didn't call you in here to gossip.
I want something done."

"Want me to do it?"

"I don't know. I want to talk to you. It's not so simple. I don't want
to ... to ... I don't mean physically."

Fain spread his hands, but said nothing. Reubens's mounting excitement
made his voice shrill. He was terribly nervous. He had been able to
think of nothing since he had watched Alice go out of his home to step
into his waiting automobile. She had not come back. Reubens, goaded by
his thoughts, was irritable.

"If it was just ... eliminating him, it would be easy. But that won't
do. It's not that simple. We'll have to talk it over."

Fain soothed him. He rose and stretched his great body before speaking
slowly. "We've been together a good many years now, chief. Never struck
anything yet we couldn't manage. I guess we can handle this—one of us.
You tell me what to do and I'll do it."

Reubens calmed a little. Fain's very bigness and calm confidence made
him feel better. He had fretted under inaction, but now that was over.
He had determined his course. No need to get angry; that only lost him
the advantage. He sat with his eyes closed and saw Alice's face. His
mouth drew down at the corners.

"I don't want his money. He hasn't any, and I wouldn't have it, anyway,
I want his spirit broken."

Fain was thoughtful. "That's something you can't use a hammer to break.
But sometimes it's easier than the other. I'll help any way I can."

Reubens was vehement. "I suppose you've heard talk in the office?" Fain
nodded, and Reubens's voice was harsh. "I knew it would come, but don't
let me find who is doing it. If you've heard that, I guess you know
pretty well what I am facing. Blackford thinks that through Alice he can
use me." Reubens smiled unpleasantly. "I let him think so. When he finds
differently, it will be too late. It won't be too easy for him, anyway.
I put Alice in that alcove and sent for Blackford. He admitted the truth
before I was through. And she heard him." Again Reubens smiled. He was
calmer now, but he patted his desk softly. "She ... she took it pretty
hard. I don't think he will hoodwink her again. He told me a fairy
story. Said he wanted to run a mine with a chance to make good. I've
given him Cahaba." He paused as Fain straightened up, and they both
smiled. "Let him clean it up himself."

Again Fain spread his hands. "What do you want with me? That should be
enough. It's the toughest camp in Alabama, and you know what it has been
used for."

Reubens shook his head. "You don't know Blackford as well as I do. I
wasn't blind just because ... because I hated him. I think he's good
enough to clean it up—like it is."

"And you want me to see that he doesn't?"

"Precisely." Reubens put his fingers together as he explained. He was
quite calm now, except for the hard mouth under the bristling mustache.
"I'm worried about my daughter, Fain. I can't understand why she should
go to Alabama with him. She may have some lingering regard for him, and
that is what I want destroyed. I want him discredited in her eyes. She
must see him as he is. He must fail at Cahaba, but we must seem to give
him his chance. What is the situation at Cahaba?"

Fain was on sure ground now. The prospect of a fight roused him and the
scar on his face gave the key to his emotion. It glowed vermilion,
standing out with startling distinctness. There was a queer streak in
this man. Hard as he was, he loved Reubens, and the old man's distress
moved him. It was no longer a contest between the Cahaba Company and an
opposing force. It was a personal battle. His mind was already busy with
plans as he answered.

"I've been intending to speak to you about Cahaba since I got back from
down there. I know you have used it as a sort of trial camp, and that
you have sent undesirable men there to test them, but I think we are
going too far. Your last experiments haven't been successful.
Crosslands was easy-going and didn't see anything unless he chose. There
was plenty to see. Whisky! Gambling! Women! Everything goes. They didn't
know who I was and I told only a few, so I saw it all. It's time we did
something or the State will be stepping in. It's costing us something
now to keep 'em out."

Reubens listened with kindling eyes. "Don't you touch it! Leave it just
as it is. And if things don't happen, see that they do. That's your job,
understand."

Fain leaned back and spread his legs before him. His tone was
complacent. "Easy! You know my method. Somebody on the ground you can
trust. Send somebody from this office. Each checks up on the other and
we can start anything we want. And it'll be twice as easy here."

"Got anybody down there?"

"Sure. One of the things I went for. Got two or three. I know that
valley like a book. There's a man named Stringfellow I picked out. He's
been on my staff some time. He's chief clerk. That's for the company. I
spotted another one, too. Charlie Galloway. He's the Mineral agent
there. And there's still another that I never knew about until I went to
Cahaba. They've got a sort of king. Name's Big Shackleford, and he lives
over the mountain from the mine. He has had trouble with the company and
it wouldn't take much to stir it up again."

Reubens's eyes were admiring. "You believe in preparedness, I see. I
knew that, but I didn't expect it so thoroughly here. Who will you send
from this office? He'll have to be an engineer of some sort."

"There's young Gower. He's a good dub engineer and I can depend on him."

Reuben's voice was decisive. He was mapping the campaign against
Blackford as he talked and he found his plan to his liking. After all,
the difficulties would not be as great as he had thought. Alice would
not be hard to convince now. He spoke incisively.

"All right. Let Gower go when Blackford asks for help. He ought to be
assistant superintendent. See that there is a vacancy. I don't want to
send Blackford a man until he asks for him; then he won't be suspicious.
Now get this straight! Let Galloway or Stringfellow spread the word that
the lid is off so far as the company is concerned. Stringfellow can tell
them that Blackford is not too well liked by the company. Let Gower give
the impression that he is jealous of Blackford and wants his job. That
will make what he does seem more reasonable. Understand?"

Fain was thoughtful. "That's a good plan. You've overlooked one thing,
though. You'll wreck the mine."

"I don't give a damn," flared Reubens, his nostrils pinched and his
cheeks again mottled. His repressed anger burst forth in a torrent of
words. "What in hell do I care for the mine? I'll wreck three mines for
my girl. She's gotten away and I'm trying to get her back. Damn the
mine. I'm going to have her."

Fain's face was grave as he realized that he had not yet plumbed the
depths of his chief's grief and anxiety. And he was sorry for him. He
had daughters, too. Reubens had flung himself back in his chair with one
hand over his eyes.

The paroxysm had spent itself and he was again an old man thinking of
his daughter. "Lord knows, it isn't money! I wouldn't care whether he
had a nickel if he was a man and Alice loved him. But he isn't; he's
never done anything and he never will. She doesn't love him; only what
she thought he was. I've got to wake her up if she hasn't realized it
already. I've got to have her back." His voice rose a little, and he
looked at Fain appealingly. "She's got to be happy. I won't have it
otherwise."

Fain answered Reubens's look. "Do you want me to go to Cahaba?"

The ironmaster leaned forward for a moment and Fain could not see his
face. When he straightened he was calm. "No, not yet. It may be
necessary later, but not now. Blackford knows you and might get
suspicious. Alice must not suspect about this. If she did, it might
spoil everything. Blackford must appear to have a free hand and he must
fail."

Fain rose. "Somebody will be hurt. They are mountain folks, you know.
Take all restraint off that camp and you will have trouble."

"There will be Blackford."

Fain looked at him steadily. "What do you mean? Suppose Blackford should
be ... the one hurt?"

"He'll have to take that chance. He asked to be superintendent. The
place carries certain hazards and he must face them."

"But suppose he should be accidentally ... eliminated?" Fain persisted.

Reubens's lips were thin. "That might simplify the situation
considerably."
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Blackford and Alice paused on the platform of the tiny depot, unmindful
of the men who poured out of the coach and brushed against them. The
railroad ran out on the shoulder of the mountain. Below them was a
circular valley with precipitous sides in which nestled the town.
Diminished by the distance, the houses straggled aimlessly along the
wandering street. To his left, Blackford saw the shaft-work of the mine
and the stacks of the engine-house. Across the valley, perched on the
slope of the opposite mountain, was a rambling bungalow. Blackford
pointed.

"There is where we are to live, I believe. That is the Residency."

"But how are we to get there?" Alice asked.

Blackford looked around expectantly for some figure of authority. One of
the resident executives should have met them. As the last man
disappeared down the hill, glancing curiously at Blackford and his wife,
the superintendent realized that they had not been expected until
afternoon.

"There is no one here," he said. "They did not expect us on the morning
train. We'll wait here until some one shows up."

Alice breathed deeply and relaxed in the keen air. "Can't we walk? I can
see the whole town and there isn't very much. Where are we going first?"

"To the Residency. You'll want to see your house, of course."

"What a queer name. The Residency. As if some ruler lived there."

"The superintendent does rule in a mining camp."

"I see. I am hungry. Let's walk. It isn't far."

"If you like. Come over here. You can see better through the trees."

Following his pointing finger, Alice saw the house at the head of the
single street that wound leisurely through the camp. Vines grew about
the pillars and pines dotted the back yard. A single gigantic oak, an
evergreen, lifted its height in the front yard. Even at that distance,
there was a look of comfort about the place and Alice felt her
impatience increasing. She seized Blackford's arm and pulled him after
her down the steps. "Come on," she urged. "I am in a hurry. Isn't this
air fine?"

Blackford followed with a reluctant grunt. "Wait a moment. It won't run
off. I know it doesn't look far. It never is the actual distances in
this country. It's the amount of traveling you have to do. Any idea how
far it is? More than a mile. It is so far down and then up. Besides,
your shoes are not meant for walking."

Alice looked down in whimsical surprise. "I've plenty more in my trunk.
Let's walk, anyway. There are three reasons why I am in a hurry." She
tabulated them on her fingers. "First, I'm hungry; second, I'm cramped
from the long ride; third, I want to see what the house is like."

Blackford followed her in silence. Alice loved home-making. He knew
that. If he could have her once more building a home, he would be wiser
than before. His thoughts were brighter. Her attitude had changed ...
softened. Perhaps a home might ease her bitterness. His musings were
interrupted by Alice's surprised question.

"Where is the camp? I thought Cahaba was a camp. You talked of a mining
camp, and so did Daddy."

"All mining operations are camps," Blackford explained. "That does not
mean people live in tents or in the woods. It is not literally a camp."

"Why call it a camp, then?"

"I never heard it explained. All my life a mine working has been a camp.
I suppose it is because the company owns the land and the houses, and
the people in them are tenants. They can be put out any time the company
chooses. In that sense they are camping in company houses."

"That's rather uncertain for them," said Alice thoughtfully. "Are all
camps like that?"

"Oh, yes, or the company could not control the men."

They dropped rapidly down as they talked and now began to cross the
bottom of the valley. Soon they would ascend the other side and come to
the Residency on the first ridge of the higher mountain. They met no
one. It was scarcely sunrise and the men were within doors. At the
shaft, smoke pouring from the engine-stacks told of the fan never idle.
They went down the main—and only—street in the village, and Alice
looked curiously at the dingy houses. Carefully tended flower-gardens
struggling in the clay soil added a touch of color to the drab fronts.
At last they came to an odd-looking structure with a wide veranda across
the front, barred windows and high walls.

"What is that?" Alice asked.

"The commissary. The men buy there what they eat and wear."

"Does the company have that, too?"

"We own it and a manager operates it. Offices are usually in the rear.
Yes, there they are." He pointed to an ell leading from the main
building.

"Are you the company here?" Alice asked suddenly.

Blackford looked at her. It was a new thought. "Why, yes. I suppose I
am."

"You could do anything you wanted?"

"Within reason, I suppose. Why do you ask?"

"Would you be limited by reason unless you wished?"

"I am only one man."

"But if you control the things people eat, the clothes they wear, and
the houses in which they live, who would stop you?"

"I don't see what you——"

Alice's voice was sharp. "You have the opportunity you wanted so badly.
You should realize it."

Then Blackford saw behind her questions. She had not forgotten, after
all. They walked in silence up the sharp slope and neared the Residency.
As they opened the gate, a long figure rose from the steps. He held a
key in the hand he extended as they came up the violet-bordered walk.

"You're Mr. Blackford, I s'pose," he said, his voice a drawl, yet the
words enunciated with the effect of careful choosing. "Here is the key
to the Residency, sir. I kind of thought you would be in this morning. I
got everything ready for you last night. I hope you'll like it."

"You knew we were coming?" Blackford echoed. "How? I told no one."

"I just guessed it," the man said, a faint smile bringing lines about
the quizzical eyes as he added: "I'm a pretty good guesser—about some
things. I meant to meet you at the depot, but I didn't get up in time."

Blackford took the key without further questions. He was thinking of
other things and spoke absently. "I am Blackford, the new
superintendent. I see you know that already. Er—who are you?"

"My name is Stringfellow, Goslin Stringfellow. I'm your chief clerk.
Excuse me for not tellin' you sooner. I forgot you would not know me."

The man's eyes turned toward Alice and Blackford answered the look with
an introduction. "Mrs. Blackford," he said. "Alice, this is Mr.
Stringfellow. If he is my chief clerk, we are going to know him better."

Alice put out a small hand. "How do you do?"

Stringfellow took her fingers in his own and looked down at her.

"I'm afraid you'll find it lonely up here. We don't think about much
besides the mine."

"I am not afraid." Alice smiled at him. He was not at all like the men
she had seen on the train. "If you have nothing else, you have the
mountains. I've never seen anything so fine as this view, and the air is
wonderful. I'll find plenty to do."

Blackford listened hopefully. He had expected at best only tolerance of
Cahaba and himself. If she should like the place ... He scarcely heard
Stringfellow.

"I won't bother you any more now, sir. I know Mrs. Blackford is anxious
to see the house. I think you will find everything ready. I didn't know
what you would bring, so I didn't move anything. I sent groceries up
from the commissary and you'll find meat in the cellar. I s'pose you
would rather look around for yourself than have me tell you."

"Thank you, I would," Alice said, and turned to Blackford. "Let's go
inside, Warren. I can't wait to see it."

Stringfellow turned away. "If you need anything I will be at the
commissary, sir," he called to Blackford. "The company offices are in
the rear."

"I know, thank you. I don't think I shall bother with anything to-day.
I want to get Mrs. Blackford settled. This is all new to her, you know.
I'll look things over to-morrow."

Blackford dumped the grips into a wicker chair, but as he inserted the
doorkey, Alice spoke. She was a trifle breathless. "Wait a minute,
Warren. Sit here with me a moment and enjoy the view."

She made room for him in the swing that hung from the oak rafters and
they gazed in silence. It was a different silence from that of the
train, Blackford thought. Instead of watching the valley, he searched
Alice's face. They were alone together at their own home! Their own
home! It thrilled him a little. This would be better than Pittsburgh.
They would see more of each other. There would be fewer interruptions.
She would be more dependent on him. There would be no interests save
those he provided. Blackford was not yet ready to admit that he loved
his wife, but he wanted her respect. She must respond to his ... He
awoke with a start to find her looking into his eyes.

"A penny for your thoughts," she challenged.

He shook his head. "They are worth much more than that. They are of
you."

Alice looked at him closely. "Why! I really believe he means it," she
laughed. Her tone was subtly luring and Blackford found no sting in her
mirth. "If you won't tell yours, I'll tell mine. But no! A fair exchange
is no robbery. I'll tell mine and then you tell yours. Will you?"

"Yes," Blackford said, his pulse quickening and very conscious of her
nearness.

She sobered. "I feel odd," she mused aloud. "That was why I did not want
you to open the door just yet. When we go into the house together, we
are crossing a bridge we never can cross back. I wanted to hesitate a
moment, like all women." She pointed toward Double Oak Mountain where
the early sun touched the peak's bald top. "It's so different. I never
imagined anything like this. It's beautiful. I don't wonder you wanted
to get back. Alabama. What does the name mean?"

"It's an Indian name. When De Soto and his Spaniards came to a river not
far from here they were tired and hungry and sick. They found food and
shelter and friendly Indians. The savages called it Alabama and told De
Soto it meant 'Here we rest.'"

OEBPS/text/00001.jpg





OEBPS/text/00002.png





